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June 30, 2017
The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:
This letter transmits an ordinance that creates the King County Housing Authority Credit Enhancement Program, designed to increase workforce housing throughout King County and also amends the existing credit enhancement program to replace outdated references.  

The Council established the original Credit Enhancement Program in 1997. The program has supported 19 developments including over 2,000 units, of which 16 are owned by the King County Housing Authority. However, as you are aware, the cost of financing the acquisition, rehabilitation and/or new construction of affordable housing in King County continues to rise. Therefore, it is necessary for King County to continually update and develop a variety of tools, incentives and mechanisms to increase the availability of quality affordable housing in high opportunity areas with access to transportation, schools, jobs and services. For the King County Housing Authority this means ensuring continued access to municipal credit markets to act quickly to acquire additional affordable housing projects in high opportunity areas.

The King County Housing Authority Credit Enhancement Program authorizes up to $200 million in credit enhancement for the sole use by the King County Housing Authority in order to secure and preserve an estimated 2,200 units of rental countywide. Key provisions of the program include the following:

· The sole user of the program shall be the King County Housing Authority, which has demonstrated experience in acquiring, developing and operating affordable housing throughout the county.
· The County shall underwrite the financial strength, capacity and ability of the King County Housing Authority to comply with state and federal laws.
· The King County Housing Authority shall guarantee long-term affordability with a minimum of 50 percent of the units affordable to households at or below 80 percent of the area median income as defined by Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) on an annual basis. 
· The King County Housing Authority shall maintain a minimum liquidity of $13 million to be available for immediate payment of amounts due on the obligations subject to credit enhancement.
· Only in the event that the King County Housing Authority is unable to make payments out of all net revenues from the projects being financed and its general revenues shall a loan from the County be requested.
· The program shall end on December 31, 2022. Additionally, the County may terminate the program and cease making new commitments at anytime if there is a default under the agreement or if the County Executive in their sole discretion believes the program has or will have a negative impact on the County’s credit rating or if a leadership change at the King County Housing Authority has or will likely result in the County having to make a loan under the agreement.
· Unless otherwise negotiated and agreed to by both parties, an application fee of 0.30 percent of the amount of credit enhancement committed is due at the time of commitment, and a monitoring fee of 0.10 percent of the amount of commitment under the program’s credit enhancement will be due annually. 
Additionally, the ordinance corrects language under the existing credit enhancement program that can be used by entities other than the King County Housing Authority that references the housing opportunity fund, which has been discontinued and replaced by the housing and community development fund.

This program supports the objectives of King County’s Equity and Social Justice Initiative and aligns with the King County Strategic Plan by ensuring that King County remains affordable to all County residents. Additionally, by targeting investments in high opportunity areas, the King County Housing Authority Credit Enhancement Program will allow residents improved access to high capacity transit, high quality schools, employment and services.
Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance. If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Adrienne Quinn, Director, Department of Community and Human Services, 
at 206-263-9100.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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